(Gist Translation)

Summary of Minutes of Meeting of Islands District Council

Date

: 
17 August 2009 (Monday)

Time
: 
2:00 p.m.

Venue

: 
Conference Room, Islands District Council, 14/F., Harbour Building, 


38 Pier Road, Central, Hong Kong.

I. Visit of Commissioner for Labour To Islands District Council

II. Question on enhancing the provision of labour services on Lantau Island



Question on enhancing the provision of labour services on Lantau Island was discussed together with Item (1) of the agenda as they both fell within the jurisdiction of the Labour Department. 



The Commissioner for Labour briefed the meeting of the department’s four main areas of work. The department acted as a platform to enhance the flow of information so as to assist job-seekers looking for employment and employers searching for personnel. It also stepped in labour disputes when necessary to help bridge differences between the employers and employees. Where there was sufficient evidence that the Employment Ordinance had been breached, prosecution proceedings would be initiated. Another work was to ensure that requirements laid down in the Occupational Safety and Health Ordinance were followed so that a safe and healthy working environment would be provided for employees. The department would review from time to time whether existing policies and legislations were adequate to maintain the competitiveness of our economy, and whether they would facilitate the advancement of a harmonious society. Where changes and amendments were called for, consideration would be given to balancing the benefits of both the employers and the employees.



The Commissioner for Labour went on to introduce the aims of three bills submitted to the Legislative Council in the last legislative session and their contents in brief. They were the Occupational Deafness (Compensation) Bill 2009, the Employment (Amendment) Bill 2009 and the Minimum Wage Bill. 



The Commissioner for Labour said that in response to the so-called ‘financial tsunami”, the department had enhanced its support and services to employees who had been laid off.  She hoped that members of the council would liaise with the department if they came across news of lay-off of workers, winding down of businesses or labour disputes in their district, so that the department would be able to intervene timely. 



Members gave opinions and raised enquiries as follows:

a.
With reference to the Occupational Deafness (Compensation) Bill 2009, a member enquired what measures the department would adopt to prevent workers from suffering loss of hearing at work.

b. 
With reference to the Transport Support Scheme, a member suggested that the maximum period of allowance be extended further than the existing limit of 12 months. 

c.
A member enquired about the computation of standard working hours, and suggested that only records of personnel with rates nearing minimum wages should be retained.



The responses of the Commissioner for Labour were summarized as below:

a.
The Occupational Safety and Health Ordinance stipulated that a safe and healthy environment should be provided for employees to safeguard their health.  Should employees think that their working environment might impair his or her hearing, they could provide the department with relevant information for follow-up actions. The department would keep the information confidential and ask the employer to improve the conditions. Warnings might be issued or prosecution proceedings might be initiated as the situation might warrant. 

b.
The Transport Support Scheme was implemented with the aim of encouraging residents in four relatively remote districts to take initiatives to look for employment. The Labour Department was reviewing and analyzing data collected to determine whether the scheme had achieved its original purpose. 

c.
The Minimum Wage Bill was premised on hourly rate as basis for computation and workers earned more if they worked longer hours. The government had no intention of fixing the number of standard working hours. To facilitate the computation of minimum wages, records of hours at work had to be retained. As to the question of whether traveling time be counted as working hours, the Commissioner said that time spent traveling between residence and working place normally would not be counted in, except it was for purposes related to work. The government would try to obtain views from stakeholders of various sectors and take a leaf from overseas experiences in the process of formulating the details of the bill.



The member who proposed item 5 of the agenda briefed the meeting of his enquiry about enhancing labour services on Lantau Island. Responses of the Labour Department were as follows:

a.
A representative of the Labour Department said that support provided by the department included “Interactive Employment Service” and “Telephone Employment Service”.  Vacancy Search Terminals were available at Tung Chung Post Office Building and the Social Security Office at Yat Tung Estate. These terminals were easy to use and the means to contact prospective employers were available. In addition, the services provided by job centres of the department were not restricted to residents of the district. Members of the public could approach any one of those centres for services.

b.
The Commissioner for Labour briefed the meeting of the efforts exerted by the department to contact various organizations about installing Vacancy Search Terminals in their spaces, and the limitations the department faced. She pointed out that functions of these terminals as a platform for information dissemination were similar to those of job centres. In handling labour disputes and cases related to occupational safety, the services provided by the department were not affected by locations or availability of local offices. 

c.
The Commissioner for Labour also explained the difficulties of setting up local offices. These offices needed to be spacious and satisfactory sites were not easily available. Another concern was availability of resources. However, the department would try its best to provide essential services despite difficulties faced.



Members further gave opinions and raised enquiries as follows:

a.
The Chairman said that as many major enterprises had set up offices and workplaces at the airport, the department could try to enhance employment in that relation so as to benefit residents in the area. He suggested that members should liaise with the department if they came across any places suitable for setting up the department’s local offices. 

b.
A member enquired about the figures of labour disputes and work injuries at the airport, in the new town of Tung Chung and other areas on Lantau in the past three years. He enquired because many workers had to seek help from outside the district as there was no available assistance within the area. He explained that many job-seekers were reluctant to enter the office of the Social Welfare Department at Yat Tung Estate to use the Vacancy Search Terminal because of the limitation of the office hours. 

c.
The Vice-chairlady said that there was a practical need of setting up a job centre in Tung Chung, as the combined number of workers of the airport, Hong Kong Disneyland and the Hong Kong-Zhuhai-Macao Bridge together was relatively large. If the proposal failed to materialize, she hoped that the department would regularly deploy staff to the area to provide assistance to residents.



The Commissioner for Labour further responded as follows: 

a.
The Labour Department would follow up with the Housing Department on the proposal of installing Vacancy Search Terminals in the estate office of Yat Tung Estate. 

b.
Figures of occupational safety were classified in terms of occupation instead of areas and such classification was more useful than classification by areas.

c.
In the past when works were in progress during the construction of the airport and Hong Kong Disneyland, there was no local office of the Labour Department set up in the vicinity. However, close liaison and co-ordination had been maintained with various government departments, contractors, industries and labour unions and the results were satisfactory.



The Chairman hoped that the department would review the need of setting up an office in the region in due course.

III.
Question on tree management in the Islands District



A representatives of the Development Bureau briefed the meeting of the contents of the report issued by the Task Force on Tree Management. 



Members gave opinions and raised enquiries as follows:    
a.
Two individual cases of tree management were brought up, one in Tai O and the other on Cheung Chau. 

b.
A member was doubtful of the effectiveness of the new institutional framework. Based on experiences, she worried that departments tended to shift responsibilities among themselves if many authorities were involved. She proposed to introduce legislations related to tree management.

c.
A member proposed that the government should educate the public and enhance their knowledge of trees and encourage them to put forward ideas of keeping the environment green.

d.
A member said that there was only one contractor but numerous trees in the whole Islands District. Handling of fallen trees was often delayed after typhoons and storms. He hoped that the two new offices would be able to solve the problem.

e.
Another member said that many acacia trees had withered along the road from Mui Wo to Tai O. He requested that risk assessment be conducted on these trees.

f.
The Chairman hoped that the Tree Management Office would improve the co-ordination between government departments in handling complaints from members of the public. 

g.
A member hoped that the Tree Management Office would help achieve a better balance between the need to remove trees that posed risks to the public and the wish of the green groups to retain trees.

h.
Another member enquired if the Greening and Landscape Office would provide assistance in greening efforts at the district level.



Representatives of the Development Bureau responded as follows:

a.
In response to the individual case of Tai O, a representative of the Bureau explained that a balance had to be maintained between the various needs of preservation of trees, protection of private property and safety of the public, etc. The owner of the property would also be consulted before making any decisions. The case of Cheung Chau would be followed up after the meeting.

b.
The Bureau was formulating the Greening Master Plan and District Councils would be consulted in due course. Efforts would be stepped up to enhance education of the public. Consideration would be given to conduct risk assessment for trees along the road from Mui Wo to Tai O.

c.
Regarding the concern about the unclear demarcation of responsibilities, another representative of the Bureau explained that in the process of establishing the two new offices, the issue had be taken into consideration. It was decided that the Development Bureau would have the final say in determining responsibilities should disagreement arise.  As to the suggestion of introducing new legislation in this respect, she explained that existing laws and measures were effective in the protection and preservation of trees. Thus there was no need of amending existing laws at this stage.

d.
The authorities would step up monitoring conditions related to safety of trees and experts would provide their suggestions as to the suitable varieties of trees to be planted, which was part of the objectives of the Greening Master Plan.

IV.
Question on the possible impact of the North Lantau Hospital construction work on nearby residents



Opinions given by members were summarized below:  

a.
A member proposed that a new road linking Chui Kwan Drive and On Tung Street should be constructed when the works of the new hospital began, so that vehicles to and from the working sites could make use of the new road, thus minimizing impacts on residents. Pedestrian pavement should also be built.

b.
The Vice-chairlady concurred with the previous opinion and suggested the personnel from the Architectural Services Department and district councilor(s) of the area to conduct a site visit.

c.
A member was not satisfied that the Architectural Services Department had failed to attend the meeting. He also urged the department to prioritize the work item of building the road mentioned and shorten the period of closing relevant roads.

d.
A member hoped that authorities concerned would explain the content of the works to members of the council.



The Chairman asked the Secretariat to relate members’ opinions and requests to the Architectural Services Department.

V.
Question on youth drug problem in Tung Chung



Representatives of the Security Bureau, the Hong Kong Police Force, the Education Bureau and the Social Welfare Department introduced works being and would be done by their respective bureaux and departments to tackle the issue. 



A member said that the written response provided by the Lantau Police did not mention how they dealt with the sources of drugs. The number of cases this year had exceeded that of the previous year although only two of those involved money transaction. She said that whether money was involved or not, they were crimes and should be dealt with seriously. She did not agree with the Education Bureau’s remark that initial effects had been produced in the efforts to fight drug abuse in the district. She also said that there were contradictions in the responses provided by the various government departments. She was concerned about drug abuse of youth who had dropped out from schools and she also mentioned an atrium at Fu Tung Estate where youth gathered late at night and urged the police to follow up.



Representatives of various government departments responded as follows: 

a.
The police had stepped up their patrol in Yat Tung and Fu Tung estates since the last quarter of 2008. The police would brook no crime whether it involved money transaction or not. Efforts had been enhanced to cut off sources of drugs but details could not be revealed at the meeting for operational reasons.

b.
The Security Bureau had expended efforts and resources to tackle the drug abuse issue. Its representative gave examples of various schemes and measures introduced.

c.
The representative of the Education Bureau explained that by “initial effects had been produced in the efforts”, it was referring to the fact that stakeholders had become more aware of the harmful effects of drug abuse and they had already embraced more positive values. Having said that, there was no room for complacency and efforts had to be enhanced to produce long-lasting effects.

d.
The representative of the Social Welfare Department said that the department would try to identify youth who would need assistance through outreaching social workers. These youth would be referred to various services and it was expected that the number of these cases would increase.



The Chairman and members further gave opinions and raised enquiries as follows:

a.
The Chairman said that youth abused drugs out of curiosity and peer influence. He urged Islands District Anti-youth Drug Abuse Community Programme Working Group to co-ordinate its efforts with local groups to tackle the issue.

b.
A member enquired about the figures of cases received by school social workers of students abusing drugs.
c.
A member was concerned that problem of drug abuse of youth not attending schools might be far worse and she would like to know the strategies adopted by the Narcotics Division to assist these youth. She requested the Division to provide information about resources devoted to combat drug abuse in the previous years.


Representatives of the government departments responded as follows:

a.
The representative of the Social Welfare Department said that the department had no classification of cases received by school social workers of students abusing drugs. However, it would consider whether such classification would be needed.

b.
The representatives of the Security Bureau said that the government was also concerned about the issue of drug abuse of youth not attending schools. Outreaching social workers of the Social Welfare Department would try to identify and assist this group of youth. However, school was the place where young people spent most of their time outside the family and statistics showed that 15 was the age most young abusers first came into contact with drugs. Mandatory drug testing would also require legislative procedures before implementation.

VI.
Question on application for small house grant in the Islands District



A representative of the Environmental Protection Department said that the department would give opinions to matters related to protection of environment, whereas the Lands Department and other relevant departments were responsible for applications for small house grant. The noise exposure forecast contour was formulated in accordance with the variety of the airplanes, the amount of noise, the number, frequency and the time of flights taking off and landing. Hong Kong Planning Standards and Guidelines stipulated that no house was to be built within the contour, so as to prevent residents suffering from noise hazards. The five-yearly review of the noise exposure forecast contour was to be conducted by the Airport Authority and the Civil Aviation Department. However, it was the opinion of the Environmental Protection Department that there was no need for the existing contour to be amended at that stage.



A member expressed his dissatisfaction that while the amount of noise pollution was similar in Ma Wan and Sha Lo Wan, developer(s) was allowed to construct major housing estates in the former area while small house applications in the latter were not approved.



The representative of the Environmental Protection Department responded that it had been foreseen at the construction of the airport that the area of Sha Lo Wan would be affected by noise pollution from the airport, therefore applications for small house grant would cease as required by the Hong Kong Planning Standards and Guidelines. The government had then decided that qualified residents opting to move out would receive ex-gratia compensation and those who opted to stay would be given cash payment for the installation of facilities to counter the effects of noise.

VII.
Question on demand for secondary school places in South Lantau


Representatives from the Education Bureau said that the planning of secondary school places was conducted on a territory-wide basis, instead of on a local or district basis. Should there be a shortage in a particular area, school places from nearby areas would be allocated to offset the shortfall. Recent figures showed that yearly there were about 1300 students from the Lantau area taking part in the secondary school places allocation exercise. The Education Bureau had provided adequate places from the Lantau or nearby areas for them. A representative pointed out that proximity was not the only factor affecting the choices made by parents. Some would take into consideration the objectives of the sponsoring bodies, the curricula provided and the type of schools, etc. Out of the 58 students of Mui Wo area taking part in the 2008/09 allocation, 42 were given places within the Islands District, whereas 16 were allocated out of the area as chosen by their parents. Even if all 58 of these students opted to stay within the area, the number was not adequate for opening a secondary school. The new senior secondary academic structure required that a minimum of three classes in each form would be needed for a secondary school, making a total of at least 18 classes. The requirement was laid down to ensure there was adequate variety of subjects for students to choose from. The expectation of non-Chinese speaking students varied as much as their backgrounds. While some chose to join the mainstream schools with the long term aim of integrating into our society, some would choose international schools. Based on the above, the Education Bureau believed that there was limited demand for public secondary school places in Mui Wo area.



A member read out the opinions of a concern group of South Lantau summarized below:

a.
The statistics about the number of students in Mui Wo provided by the Education Bureau were misleading. 

b.
The forecast of the government projected a sustained increase of population in South Lantau and thus the Bureau should provide secondary education for students in the area.

c.
Many students had to travel to other areas for schooling. It was time consuming and costly. 

d.
The number of non-Chinese speaking students in the area was on the increase and different language training and education should be provided for this group of students.

e.
Mui Wo School should be allowed to move into the site of New Territories Heung Yee Kuk Southern District Secondary School to provide a better learning environment for its students.



The member said that residents of Mui Wo and South Lantau believed there was an urgent need for secondary school places in the area and urged the Education Bureau to provide a school in the through-train mode. He also enquired how the Bureau obtained opinions of parents in Peng Chau and those of other nationalities in choosing schools for their children. 



A representative of Education Bureau responded as follows:

a.
In the 2008/09 academic year, 29 out of 36 students from Peng Chau who participated in the secondary school places allocation exercise opted for schools outside Islands District. He reiterated that parents would have many considerations in choosing the schools for their children. The Bureau would conduct review of allocation of secondary school places each year and would provide adequate places for students of Islands District through the existing mechanism.

b.
The Planning Department had revised downward the number of population in Mui Wo from 17000 as forecast in 2001, to 6100 as reviewed in December 2007. The size of population had become stable and it was expected that there would be no obvious growth in the area in the near future. However, the Bureau would constantly monitor the demand for school places in the area.

c.
Under existing mechanism, non-Chinese speaking students could either participate in the secondary school places allocation exercise, or apply directly to the Bureau for places. He said that the Bureau had not conducted a survey about the choices of Peng Chau students or students of international schools. However, past records showed that not many students from Peng Chau chose to attend school in the area, and the number of non-Chinese speaking students applying for public schools was small. 



A member said that a good school would attract families moving into the area. He said that the government should consider the demands of residents of South Lantau and educational arrangements in the area. He further proposed that the use of the vacant site of New Territories Heung Yee Kuk Southern District Secondary School be determined by public auction, or by inviting sponsoring bodies to set up school at the site.



A member requested the Education Bureau to provide information about the application(s) of sponsoring body(s) in 2007 for re-opening of New Territories Heung Yee Kuk Southern District Secondary School.



The Chairman concluded by requesting the authorities to take into consideration opinions put forward by members and residents and make arrangements to tie in with local developments. 

VIII.
Question on the rental payment hours at housing estate offices



A representative of the Housing Department said that it was a new policy of the department that rent collection would be conducted only on Wednesday. However, taking into account that Islands District was remote and many of the elderly were not used to other methods of payment, the new policy mentioned would be implemented only in Fu Tung and Yat Tung I estates. Other estates in the Islands District would keep the status quote in rent collection. In addition, flexible arrangements would be made in Fu Tung and Yat Tung I estates that starting from October, the first three working days of each month and every Wednesday would be open for rent payment.

IX.
Question on the provision of additional columbarium niches in Cheung Chau



Members urged the Food and Environmental Hygiene Department to provide more columbarium niches for Cheung Chau to avoid lengthy waiting time for applicants. 



A representative from the department responded that they would constantly review whether there was a need for construction of new columbarium niches to cope with demand. 

X.
Question on the repair and maintenance of water supply system in Discovery Bay



A representative of the Water Supplies Department explained that the government was responsible for the repair and maintenance of water supply facilities up to the Toll Plaza of the Discovery Bay Tunnel, which demarcated the beginning of private property. From that point on, the responsibility and cost of maintenance would be borne by Discovery Bay. 



A member disagreed with the department’s explanation. In the case of Hong Kong Disneyland, the government supplied water to a commercial enterprise using public funds. But in the case of Discovery Bay, residents had to pay for water supplies despite the fact that the Water Supplies Department was responsible for supplying water for all Hong Kong people. This was unfair as the management company of Discovery Bay would charge 5% of the relevant expenditure as fees. She suspected that the agreement between the government and the developer had made residents pay millions of dollars of expenditure every year. She would write to the Water Supplies Department to clarify the issue of responsibility. 
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